THE CATHOLIC IDENTITY OF HOLY CROSS

Seminar Introductory Presentation at Holy Cross College - 6/7/02

By 

Vic Melfa, President, Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society

I’m happy to welcome you all to this important Seminar on the Catholic Identity of Holy Cross. Also, I would like to thank the College for the use of this room . 

All of you should have checked in and updated your information so we know who is here and can follow up with you. As you can see we are taping this session. Tapes can be ordered with the forms on the tables or from our web site. We four plan to speak for about 1 ¼ hours and have about 45 minutes of Q & A & Comments from the audience. We will stay around afterwards for further discussion. We are happy to have with us Fr. Reiser of the Religious Studies Departement, who will lead us in an opening prayer, and  Prof. O’Brien who will make some comments & distribute some information at the end of our presentations.  

Before Professors Pakaluk and Gregory speak about the Whys and Hows of a Catholic Liberal Arts College, Matt Smith, a graduating student and myself will relate some of the problems at Holy Cross.

We probably wouldn’t be here if in December of last year, 4 Alumni –( please stand for a second  as I call you)   Ned Kirby,  Edgar Kelly and Guy Bosetti (not present) of the Class of ’49 and Bill Cousins Class of ’45 sent  a letter to 10,000 alumni who had graduated before 1972. (Thank you very much!) 

(Copies of this now famous letter are available up front and on our website.)

Their letter summarized some of the problems at the Cross, enclosed a Student Profile, and a response reply card. The letter quoted the Jesuit Superior General: “For some (Jesuit) universities, it is probably too late to restore their Catholic character.”   It also stated that more than half of the Holy Cross faculty was now non-Catholic even though 95% of the students were Catholic. 

The Profile was compiled by the Director of the Chaplain’s Office. It said students: do not go to Mass regularly, see very little relationship between sex and faith or religion, are very active sexually, do not hold themselves accountable to much Church teaching, do not know much of what the Church teaches, often experience the church as alienating, etc.
Over 1746 response cards & letters were returned of the estimated 8000 that were actually delivered ( 22%). 1686 or  97% were positive! The over 1500 completed & signed response cards said: “I admire the progress the College has made in many ways, but I am deeply concerned about the extent of its secularization. I support appropriate measures to correct that condition and preserve Holy Cross’ Catholic character. I support the re-establishment of a core of studies in philosophy and religion.”

On 12/18/01 this news appeared on the front page of the Worcester Telegram (which wasn’t  contacted by any of the 4 letter writers). This is when I first learned about the letter since my address, as many others,  on file was not current. I called Ned the day after New Year’s and we have been working on this project ever since. (Copies of the response cards and news article are on our website.)

On 2/25/02 I wrote to my classmates the first of many emailings telling them of the above and adding some more problematic items:

---Holy Cross, in my opinion, didn’t seem to fit the definition of a Catholic College anymore according to the Vatican’s apostolic constitution on Catholic universities, Ex corde Ecclesiae (ECE) (published in August 1990) and the United States Catholic Bishops’ Application of ECE that was published on 10/3/01. (Free Copies are available here.)

----Holy Cross’s Mission statement, in my opinion,  is lacking in its Catholicity and does not meet the norms of ECE.

--- Holy Cross has no student requirement for any Catholic religion or Catholic philosophy course

---- The showing of the “Vagina Monologues” on Ash Wednesday went beyond vulgarity and into gross pornography to make its point about violence against women. The detail graphic descriptions of “liberating” lesbian sexual encounters, masturbation, fornication, and seduction of a minor crossed the line! I actually viewed the play on HBO at home in preparation for a attending an open “Pro & Con” Panel discussion at Holy Cross. Fifty people, including a Jesuit, a lay Professor, an Associate Dean, and myself attended.  The panel could not find anyone against the play to show up, and I was the only one in the audience who spoke up against it!

----- One of the clubs supported by the school includes: AbiGale, the Association of Bisexuals, Gays and Lesbians. I recently found out that the clause in its original Constitution stipulated by the Trustees that its activities must be in conformity with the teachings of the Catholic Church has been removed! 

----Finally, I pointed out, that the first listing on the then present Holy Cross Woman’s Forum movie posters throughout the Hogan Campus Center is the movie Manuela’s Love, R or X rated, and described as a “Lesbian Manage a Trois”. (Copies of my letter are available up front.) 

The response I got from my letter from my classmates was very strong. The Vagina Monologues exacerbated the situation as I was then interviewed by television and newspapers which was carried by the national news wires. Many alumni contacted the Cross and me expressing their surprise and disgust about what was happening on Mount St. James! Many alumni related stories of letters that had been sent to the administration over the years with no response, or responses that avoided their complaints. Some stated how their child had “lost his faith” at the Cross, and some talked about their conversion to Buddhism! Many expressed how they had given up on Holy Cross and felt its return to Catholicity was hopeless. Most were very happy that we had started finally to do something about it! 

Because of all this,  and with the help of the national Cardinal Newman Society, we formed the Holy Cross Cardinal Newman Society on May 14th (St. Matthias’ Day) to renew the Catholic Identity of Holy Cross by gathering and disseminating important information to all the relevant constituencies of Holy Cross so they can make better decisions as to their financial and student enrollment support. 

The Catholic Free Press wrote a front page detail article on us and the Worcester Telegram did a news story. We opened our website at www.holycrosscardinalnewmansociety.org which includes many letters to the administration and their responses,  documents (news stories, articles on ECE, Jesuits, etc), links to other related sites, and a bulletin board where we encourage you to post your questions, answers, news, complaints, etc. We have had 780 visits as of last night in just 3 ½ weeks! 

Some other recent troubling news that we haven’t announced includes the following.

It is a surprise to most people to learn that the Vice President for Academic Affairs and Dean of the College is a Mennonite or Presbyterian, the Vice President for Student Affairs and Dean of Students is an Episcopal, and the head of the Religious Studies Department is Jewish.
There is no Catholic Spiritual Organization at Holy Cross comparable to anything like the Sodality. 
Archbishop Weekland, the most liberal of all bishops on abortion, married priests, etc.,  was selected and announced to receive an honorary degree at commencement last week. After many complaints and after his scandal broke out about his homosexual relationship and a $450,000 settlement, that decision was reversed but there was no visible announcement by the Cross.

I, along with 60 other Worcester County Sodalists, were told by Paul Covino, the Director of HC Liturgy, that the tabernacle was being removed from the lower St. Mary’s chapel as part of a renovation. On writing to Fr. McFarland about this, one of our supporters was told by him that: “As usual the Cardinal Newman Society is spreading lots of misinformation. We are NOT removing the tabernacle from the lower chapel,”  I have written to Fr. McFarland about how I learned, along with 60 others, from his chief Liturgist that it IS going to be removed, but have not yet received an explanation.   

This Seminar was not supported by my Class Reunion Committee because it “feels your actions will be disruptive, and thwart their fund-raising effort among the class.  Reunion, they feel, should be a time that generates sociability, happiness and reinforces comradeship among classmates.  They  feel your actions will divide the class and they don’t want that.” (I have  informed them that not allowing such open discussion keeps many alumni away from reunions and from donating to the College.) 
Finally, we have some interesting handouts up front including 3 reviews on an important book:

“Passionate Uncertainty – Inside the American Jesuits”. They are written as articles: “Are the Jesuits Catholic?” By a Jesuit. “The Jesuits in Disarray” by Garry Wills, and “The Jesuit Enigma” by Avery Cardinal Dulles S.J.. This book and the recent “Good Bye Good Men”  detail a subculture of homosexuals and defiance of Church Teaching by the majority of Jesuits. The situation seems very analogous to the present sexual molestation and coverup Crises in the overall Church brought on by active homosexuality & defiance of Church Teachings.

Matt Smith Class of 2002 will now tell you about some of his personal experiences as a student here the last 4 years. 

Afterward, Professors Mike Pakaluk and David Gregory will talk about the necessity of a core curriculum of Catholic Philosophy and Religion Courses and Spiritual Programs in a Catholic Liberal Arts Education, what should/must be taught, the reason and requirements of ECE (Mission Statement, Faculty Composition, Theologian’s Mandatum, etc.)  what it is, why it is necessary and how it can be implemented. 

Each Introduced in turn reading their biographies that can be found at: http://www.holycrosscardinalnewmansociety.org/bios.htm
Explaination of  Order Form for Audio and Video Recordings and Donations, Free Beautiful ECE Books courtesy of the CNS, their brochure and donations. 

